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CITY OF VAUGHAN 
 

REPORT NO. 4 OF THE 
 

HERITAGE VAUGHAN COMMITTEE 
 

For consideration by the Committee of the Whole 
of the City of Vaughan 

on May 15, 2012 
 
 
 

The Heritage Vaughan Committee met at 7:05 p.m., on April 18, 2012. 
 
 
Present: John Mifsud, Chair 

Lucy Di Pietro 
Richard Hahn 
Tony Marziliano 
Nick Pacione 
Fadia Pahlawan 
Christine Radewych 
Rajbir Singh 
Robert Stitt, Vice-Chair 
Claudio Travierso 

 
Also Present: Lauren Archer, Cultural Heritage Co-ordinator 

Cecilia Nin Hernandez, Cultural Heritage Co-ordinator 
Angela Palermo, Manager of Cultural Services 
Rose Magnifico, Assistant City Clerk 

 
 
The following items were dealt with: 
 
1 86, 92 AND 96 WOODBRIDGE AVENUE, NEW CONSTRUCTION WITHIN 

             THE WOODBRIDGE HERITAGE CONSERVATION DISTRICT – WARD 2 
 

Heritage Vaughan recommends to Council: 
 
1) That the following recommendation be approved: 
 

1. That Heritage Vaughan receive the drawings as presented for the new 
construction at 86-96 Woodbridge Avenue as submitted; and,  

 
2. That Heritage Vaughan concur with the revised “issues list” as presented at the 

April 18, 2012 meeting, relating to the proposed new development and found in 
the  below recommendation, that it recommend the following: 

 
o That the applicant/architect work with Cultural Services staff  and the Heritage 

Vaughan subcommittee to finalize the elevations of the proposed development as 
follows:  
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o That the commercial storefront underneath the building’s proposed 
colonnade be re-designed in accordance with the Woodbridge HCD Design 
Guidelines and be inspired by a traditional type commercial storefront  ( i.e.  
in position, configuration and layout of storefront elements including 
windows, entry feature and signage) for Culture staff’s review and approval. 

 
o That the large access to rear parking off of Woodbridge Ave be designed to 

minimize and reduce the impact of this large cutout driveway feature on the 
streetscape and introduce architectural detailing that is consistent with the 
overall design of the building. 

 
o That there be further review of the architectural detailing of the balconies 

and brick  façade of the building; 
 
o That the applicant submit revised elevation drawings of all elevations, as 

well as a site plan, roof plan and landscaping plan, for staff approval and 
for a future Heritage Permit application. 

 
o That all materials, colours and specifications must be in keeping with the 

Woodbridge HCD Plan, and be submitted to Cultural Services for review  
when known to the applicant for final approval. 

 
3) That the demolition request be approved, contingent upon a Heritage Permit 

being issued for the building;  
 
4) That a commemorative plaque be erected as closed as possible to the site of the 
 barbershop; and 
 
5) That the deputation of Mr. John Zipay, representing the applicant and 

Communication C1, coloured elevation drawings, be received. 
 

Recommendation 

Cultural Services recommends: 

1. That Heritage Vaughan receive the drawings as presented for the new 
 construction at 86-96 Woodbridge Avenue as submitted; and,  

 
2. That Heritage Vaughan consider the request for demolition of the 1920-1950 

former Barber Shop structure located at 96 Woodbridge Avenue and review the 
architectural and historical information contained in this report; and 

 
3. That should Heritage Vaughan concur with the noted issues contained in the 

following report relating to the proposed new development, that it recommend the 
following : 
 

 That the elevations of the subject development be amended to be more in 
keeping and reflective of the Heritage Character Area in which it is located. 

 

 That while the Woodbridge Heritage Conservation District permits the use of 
contemporary design within the District, the design should be “neighbourly and fit 
within the “village content”; and,   
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 That notwithstanding the applicant’s contemporary building design, in order for 
condominium building to “fit within the village content” the building should  be 
more reflective of the architectural heritage of the styles found in Woodbridge 
(e.g. Victorian and Georgian vernacular architecture, and thereby recommend 
the following  design changes be considered: 

 
o    That the building massing, (including frontage widths and heights of 

various projections and depths of recesses along the façades), the main 
architectural elements (such as windows, cornice lines, porch/covered veranda 
heights), and the visible level definition detailing height lines (such as the joining 
line between two different types of cladding  on ground floor to other levels), 
relate in proportion and material palette to the immediate contributing built 
heritage of Woodbridge Avenue and Clarence Street Character Areas. (See 
Figure 17 attached for a visual reference). 

 
o   That while the design may be interpreted in a contemporary way, it 
 should  visually express the relationship to and be generated from the analysis of 
 the character defining massing and placement of architectural elements that 
 characterize the Victorian or the Georgian architectural heritage traditions of the 
 adjacent contributing buildings, the character area. as both defined in the 
 District’s Design Guidelines. 
 
o   That windows be redesigned to reflect a traditional window style, 
 particularly in proportions and placement within the facade. Punched windows, 
 distinct and separate openings within the masonry wall are recommended. 
 Spandrel windows are not recommended 
. 

 
o  That the applicant revise the distribution of balcony features to relate to 
 the character area’s contributing buildings and styles, in proportion, 
 placement within the massing articulation and façade composition of the 
 proposed building, along the Woodbridge Avenue and Clarence Street 
 elevations.  (Please also refer to first point above.) 

 
o That the colonnade be eliminated and shop fronts be flush with the upper 

storeys, in order to represent a more traditional type commercial area, and to 
minimize the negative impact of the 5 metre setback from the street. 

 
o That the chimney HVAC units be amended to address the issues identified 

in the below report, or, alternatively, that the applicant provide historic precedent 
for the proposed placement of the subject mock-chimney features 

 
o That the proposed development be revised so that the ground level sits on 

the street, flush with the sidewalk or if not permitted by TRCA due to it being 
within the floodplain, provide correspondence from  TRCA that identifies the 
Authority’s refusal to permit the ground level flush with the sidewalk. 

 
o That the large access to rear parking off of Woodbridge Ave be designed to 

minimize and reduce the impact of this large cutout driveway feature on the 
streetscape and introduce architectural detailing that is consistent with the overall 
design of the building. 
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o That additional detail specifications be submitted regarding the design of 
the proposed storefront areas to ensure that even if contemporary in 
interpretation, it captures a traditional storefront design. 

 
o That the applicant submit revised elevation drawings of all elevations, as 

well as a site plan, roof plan and landscaping plan, together with a streetscape 
elevation showing the proposed building within the adjacent context of existing 
contributing buildings as a requirement of any future submission. 

 
o That all materials, colours and specifications must be in keeping with the 

Woodbridge HCD Plan, and be submitted to Cultural Services for review when 
known to the applicant for final approval. 

 
 
Contribution to Sustainability 
 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council in the Green 

Directions, Vaughan, Community Sustainability Environmental Master Plan, Goal 
4, Objective 4.1: 

 

 To foster a city with strong social cohesion, an engaging arts scene, and a clear 
sense of its culture and heritage. 

 
Economic Impact 
 
N/A 
 
Communications Plan 
 
All agenda items and minutes relating to Heritage Vaughan committee meetings are 
circulated to relevant City departments, applicants and their representatives. Agenda and 
committee reports are posted on the City of Vaughan website. 

Purpose 

To review the proposed 5 storey new development within the Woodbridge Heritage 
Conservation District  

Background and Analysis  

Background 
 
The properties identified in the subject application are designated under Part V of the 
Ontario Heritage Act as a part of the Woodbridge Heritage Conservation District.  
 
New construction, additions, demolitions and changes to the exterior of buildings and 
properties within Heritage Districts require approval of a Heritage Permit application in 
addition to other City permits such as Building Permits or Planning Application approvals.   
 
Proposed significant changes to properties designated within heritage conservation 
districts must be in keeping with the heritage character of the building, the historical 
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streetscape and must be in conformance with the heritage district plan and design 
guidelines and reviewed by Heritage Vaughan committee. 
 
The structure at 96 Woodbridge Ave. is identified as a Contributing building, and as such, 
the demolition of the subject building is not supported by the Woodbridge Heritage 
Conservation District Plan.  The proposed development proposes the demolition of the 
subject structure. A Heritage Permit will be required for the demolition of the subject 
structure. 

 
Analysis 

 
Proposed Demolition of Contributing structure identified as 96 Woodbridge Ave., Barber 
Shop. 
 
Heritage Status 
 
The subject property contains a circa 1920-1950s barber shop structure identified in the 
Woodbridge Heritage Conservation District Inventory as being 96 Woodbridge Ave. also 
known as Tom’s Barber Shop.  
 
The subject building is designated under Part V of the Ontario Heritage Act as a part of 
the Woodbridge Heritage Conservation District. 
 
The structure at 96 Woodbridge Ave. is identified as a Contributing building. The 
demolition of Contributing buildings is not supported by the Woodbridge Heritage 
Conservation District Plan.  
 
Staff has not assessed the building on the interior.  The applicant was informed advised 
of this at the Pre-Application Consultation meeting in April 2011, as well as multiple times 
through the preliminary assessment process in comments made subsequently in August 
2011 and December 2011. The owner has, however, provided an assessment of the 
building through their own consultant. 
 
 Architectural,Historical and Contextual Value 
  
The subject building is small, rectangular, front gable single storey cottage, measuring 
6.2 x 5.7 meters in footprint. It is clad on three sides by off-white aluminum siding, and 
with painted white wood shiplap siding on the rear elevation. The structure has two large 
picture windows on the front elevation, with central entranceway. (See attached image, 
Fig. 1-3, 8, 9) 
 
The subject structure is not of an architectural style identified in the Woodbridge Heritage 
Conservation District Plan.  The subject structure is a modest, utilitarian structure which 
has been used as a local barber shop since 1935.  It is considered a more modest 
building and likely added as a Contributing building for its rural utilitarian architectural 
heritage and significance to the community as it relates to the business it once had 
located there.  Tom’s Barber shop was a location where many community members 
visited and congregated and is nostalgically remembered. 
  
A barber shop has been in operation in this location since it was originally opened in 
1935 by barber Ali Robb, although it is not clear if this refers to this structure or another 
simple structure in the same location. 
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Tom Lazenkas, the shops namesake, started working at this location in 1969. He 
previously worked as a barber on Danforth Avenue in the City of Toronto.  
 
In 1969 he was contacted by George Tsigoulas, another barber, who had leased the 
small building in Woodbridge. George Tsigoulas proposed that the building be used as a 
barber shop for the two of them. 
 
The barber shop was in continuous use within the Woodbridge community for over 40 
years, in a prominent location along Woodbridge Ave., and has been recognized as a 
social gathering place by the local community. 

 
CHRIA Demolition Rationale Provided by Applicant/Consultant 
 

The submitted CHRIA argues that:  
 
o The subject building is likely a relocated and highly altered former garage 

structure. (This appears to be based on physical attributes of the building, the 
size and form, and not on any historical research.)   

o The subject wood floor and exposed wood elevation show signs of dry and 
wet rot, and that it is likely that the sill plates, floor beam and wall studs would 
also have to be replaced, if retained. 

o The structure does not meet any of the minimum requirements for 
classification as a contributing building, which are described by the Woodbridge 
Heritage Conservation District Guidelines as: 
 
 Listed or designated properties 
 Period or early age of construction 
 Architectural style or material palette 
 Building height (2-3 Storeys) 
 Association with people in the community, events, historical value. 
 Environment 
 
The CHRIA concludes that: 
 
“In short, the building does not merit inclusion as a Contributing property. 
Demolition is a rational conclusion, taking the lack of maintenance and 
deterioration into account. Relocation to another site may be an option.” 
 
2. Design Review – New Development 
 
Architectural Guidelines 
 
Contemporary Design 
 
The Woodbridge HCD Plan and Guidelines permit the use of contemporary 
design within the District, but also requires that contemporary design be reflective 
of the heritage character of the Heritage Character Area in which it is located. 
 
New development should not be “aggressively idiosyncratic”, however, it is 
required to be “neighbourly” and to fit within its “village context”.  
 
CHRIA Report Rationale Provided by Applicant/Consultant: 
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The applicant has submitted a CHRIA report to address the proposed 
developments compatibility with its context. 
 
The subject CHRIA report identifies 137 Woodbridge Ave., the Nathaniel Wallace 
House,  as a Victorian precedent, across the street from the subject proposal. 
(See Fig. 12-13) The CHRIA argues that it is less useful to compare a 2 storey 
precedent in Vaughan to a 5 storey multi unit condominium, and utilizes larger 
Victorian buildings from Toronto in it’s analysis as well. 
 
The report identifies the following features of the proposed development that 
reflects a 19

th
 century Victorian style: 

 

 Bay Windows 

 Projecting Balconies 

 Full Width Street Level Verandahs 
 
The submitted CHRIA report states “It is evident that the proposed building 
contains these elements”.  It is unclear exactly which architectural elements are 
being referenced here, although Cultural Services has included their 
interpretation of this statement in the attachments (Fig. 12-13). 
 
The subject building does not reflect the typical regular distribution of bays and 
shop fronts typical of 19

th
 Century commercial development. Shop fronts do not 

align visually with residential space above. 
 
The proposed shop fronts are also recessed set back from the face of the 
residential upper floors. This is not typical of 19

th
 century Victorian shop fronts, 

which are flush with the upper storeys.  
 
This creates additional space between the street and the storefront, which is not 
recommended by the Woodbridge Heritage Conservation District Plan. (See 
section c) Street Wall Setback). 
 
Cultural Services recommends:  
 

o That the building massing, (including frontage widths and heights 
of various projections and depths of recesses along the façades), the main 
architectural elements (such as windows, cornice lines, porch/covered veranda 
heights), and the visible level definition detailing height lines (such as the joining 
line between two different types of cladding  on ground floor to other levels), 
relate in proportion and material palette to the immediate contributing built 
heritage of Woodbridge Avenue and Clarence Street Character Areas. (See 
Figure 17 attached for a visual reference). 

 
o That while the design may be interpreted in a contemporary way, 

it should visually express the relationship to and be generated from the analysis 
of the character defining massing and placement of architectural elements that 
characterize the Victorian or the Georgian architectural heritage traditions of the 
adjacent contributing buildings, the character area. as both defined in the 
District’s Design Guidelines. 
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Proportions of Parts 
 

The submitted CHRIA explains that the subject development displays an 
appropriate proportion of parts, as is comparable to the King James Place 
building referenced in the guidelines, however, Section 6.3.3 of the Woodbridge 
HCD Plan states that: 
 
“For new buildings in this heritage district, the design should take into account 
the proportions of buildings in the immediate context and consider design with 
proportional relationships that will make it a good fit.” 

 
Cultural Services recommends:  
 
o That the owner/consultant provide clear and substantiated rationale 

to Heritage Vaughan/staff indicating how the subject building is in keeping with its 
direct context within the Woodbridge Ave and Clarence Street character areas, 
should they want to continue with the proposed design. Please provide a 
streetscape drawing showing the proposed building within the adjacent context of 
existing contributing buildings. 

 
Solidity verses Transparency 
 
The proposed development displays an appropriate ratio of solid to transparent area, 

as per Section 6.3.3. of the Woodbridge Heritage Conservation District 
Guidelines.  

 
Cultural Services has no further concerns regarding Solidity vs. Transparency.  
 
Detailing 
 
Architectural detailing of all new construction within the district is to be sympathetic to 

and enhance the surrounding heritage character of the area. 
 
Section 6.3.3 of the Woodbridge Heritage Conservation District Guidelines states 

that: 
 

“For new buildings in the Woodbridge Heritage District, the detailing of the work 
should again refer to the nature of its immediate context and the attributes of the 
Character Area in which it is to be placed.” 

 
Storefront design 
 
The proposed storefront design is not in keeping with the heritage character of 
contributing Woodbridge core buildings. 
 
 Cultural Services recommends: 
 
o That the proposed storefronts be amended to reflect a contemporary 

 interpretation of traditional storefronts, characteristic of Ontario small 
 town village core and the Woodbridge Character Area. 

 
o That the applicant submit detailed drawings of the proposed shop 

 fronts.  
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Please see the attached extract from the Woodbridge Heritage Conservation District  
Plan for further guidance regarding shop front design. (Fig. 15-18)                                                                                                    
 
Window Design 
 

The proposed windows that span multiple floors are not appropriate within the 
Woodridge HCD. Each floor is to be clearly identified, with each window limited to 
a single floor.  Large picture windows, spandrel glass and curtain wall systems 
are not appropriate. 
 
The proposed window styles represent one of the most significant detailing 
issues not in keeping with the Woodbridge Heritage Conservation District 
Guidelines. (Fig. 15-18) 

 
Cultural Services recommends: 
 
o That windows be redesigned to reflect a traditional window style, particulary in 

proportions and placement within the facade. Punched windows, distinct and 
separate openings within the masonry wall are recommended. Spandrel 
windows are not reccomended. 

 
 HVAC Chimneys 
 

 The proposed HVAC towers present on all elevations, are stated in the CHRIA report 
to be designed to reflect chimney details, typically found in 19th century construction. 
The applicant has provided an explanation for this precedent for this style of chimney 
in either of the subject Heritage Character Areas (Woodbridge or Clarence) to 
support this. 

 
Chimneys are not traditionally located through historic balconies and verandahs. 
 

 Chimneys are also traditionally found on gable ends when located on the exterior of 
the structure, and would not be parallel to the street.  

 
Cultural Services recommends: 
  
o That the chimney HVAC units be amended to address these issues, or, 

alternatively, that the applicant provide historic precedent for the proposed 
placement of the subject chimney features. 

 
Irregular proportions of parts/module widths in footprint 

 
The subject proposed irregular distribution of balcony features on the Clarence 
Street presents an asymmetrical elevation, which appears to have inconsistent 
module widths, not typical of historic precedents. 
 
This does not reflect the traditional, balanced and symmetrical distribution of “bay 
window” features, as described by the applicant in explanation of the balcony 
styles proposed. 
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Cultural Services recommends:  
 
o  That the applicant revise the distribution of balcony features to present a more 

symmetrical, balanced Clarence Street elevation. 
 
Height 
 
New development along Woodbridge Ave.  is limited to 4 to 6 storeys.  
 

The subject proposed development is 4 storeys, with a fifth storey rooftop 
amenity space, intended to obscure rooftop mechanical.  
  
The Woodbridge HCD Plan and Guidelines state that any building over 4 storeys 
must terrace at a 45 degree angle beyond the initial podium of 4 storeys, as 
described in section 6.4.2.1 of the Woodbridge HCD Plan. 

 
The fifth floor amenity has been confirmed to be set back 3 metres, at an angle of 
45 degrees from the building face. The height of the building from grade level at 
the front entrance on Clarence St is 17.3 metres, which is permitted by Zoning 
By-Law. 

 
The subject building also falls within the Clarence Street character area, which 
limits new construction to 2-3 storeys. (See Section 6.1.5 of the Woobridge 
Heritage Conservation District Guidelines - Clarence Street Park and Park Drive) 

 
The subject development does terrace back at the rear, along Clarence, from four 
storeys, to three, and then two to meet the property adjacent to Arbors Lane.  

 
Cultural Services Recommends: 
 
o  That the proposed height is in keeping with the Woodbridge Heritage 

Conservation District Guidelines. 
   
Street Wall Setback  
 

The Woodbridge Heritage Conservation District Guidelines states that new 
development along Woodbridge Ave. should have a zero setback line from the 
street. This creates a street wall, where buildings and shopfronts line the edge of 
the street in a consistent manner, with the intention of ensuring an animated 
streetscape.  

 
The subject development proposes a 5 metre setback from the street. 
 

The applicant does have a Zoning By-Law that permits a 5 m setback from the 
street. (By-Law 227-2010) The Development Planning department confirms that 
this 5 metre setback is permitted.  
 
Shop fronts are also recessed, set back from the main wall face of the residential 
upper floors to create a ‘colonnade’ feature. This is not typical of 19

th
 century 

Victorian shop fronts, which are flush with the upper storeys.  
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This creates more space between the street and the storefront, in addition to the 
5 metres already permitted by the Zoning By-law. Any additional space between 
the street and commercial development is not recommended. 

 
Cultural Services recommends:  
 
o That the colonnade be eliminated and shop fronts be flush with the 

 upper storeys, to minimize the negative impacts of the 5 metre 
 setback from the street. 

 
Vehicle Access Along Woodbridge Ave. 
  

The proposed development also includes a large vehicle access to rear parking 
through the proposed building at the west corner of the south elevation. This 
access drive feature is not in keeping with the Woodbridge HCD Plan 
recommendation that retail be the predominant use at grade to encourage an 
animated street character. Because the commercial use is set above grade, this 
access drive is the only use directly at grade. 

 
 
Cultural Services recommends:  
 
o That the large access to rear parking off of Woodbridge Ave be 

 designed to minimize and reduce the impact of this large driveway 
 feature on the streetscape through the use of sympathetic 
 architectural detailing. 

 
At-Grade Commercial 
 

The Woodbridge HCD guidelines also state that retail is required to be at grade in 
commercial areas between Wallace and Clarence Street.  

 
Section 6.1.1 – Woodbridge Ave. states: 
 
“1. The ground level of buildings along Woodbridge Ave. must be flush with the 

sidewalk, with direct access from the street.” 
 
As currently proposed, the subject development has the commercial podium set 
at 1.2m above street grade.  
 
The applicant has indicated that there is a conflict between this requirement and 
the minimum allowed elevation for new construction within the floodplain, at a 
146.17 metre geodesic elevation. The 1.2 metre above grade height of the 
commercial development has been proposed to fulfill this requirement.  
 
The applicant has indicated that the TRCA has confirmed this requirement, and 
confirmed that the proposed development is in keeping with this. 

 
Cultural Services requests:  
 
o That the proposed development be revised so that the ground 

level sits on the street, flush with the sidewalk or if not permitted by TRCA due to 
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it being within the floodplain, provide correspondence from  TRCA that identifies 
the Authority’s refusal to permit the ground level flush with the sidewalk. 

 
Material Palette 

 
The Woodbridge HCD Guidelines state that all new development should include 
materials drawn from those historically found in Woodbridge. The use, placement 
context, and balance of colour and texture should be compatible with the 
surrounding character of the area. 
 
The materials and treatment of the at-grade wall, stairs and ramp have been 
identified in the submitted drawings by the applicant as: 

 
o 300x600 Arriscraft Stone Veneer – Samples of stone veneer will be required to 

be determine suitability of the subject material.  
o Metric Jumbo Brick Veneer – Jumbo size brick is not recommended. Ontario Size 

brick, or acceptable equivalent is recommended. Samples, indicating colour and 
texture will also be required. 

o Anodized Aluminum Face – It is unclear to what element this notation is referring 
to. Additional information will be required. 

o Painted Metal Railing – Additional detail and specifications will be required.  
 
Cultural Services recommends: 
 
 That all materials, colours and specifications must be in keeping with the 

Woodbridge HCD Plan, and be submitted to Cultural Services for review when 
known to the applicant 

 
Submitted CHRIA report: 

 
The applicant has submitted a CHRIA report, as requested. However, the 
submitted CHRIA report does not adequately provide rationale for the following: 

 
o The argument for demolition of 96 Woodbridge Ave. does not 

 adequately indicate how the structure does not meet the criteria for 
 Contributing status, the CHIRA report only states that it does not.  
 

o Does not clearly identify how the proposed building relates to 
 Victorian precedents, has compared it to 137 Woodbridge Ave., and 
 states “It is evident that the proposed building contains these 
 elements.” But does not explain how it is evident. Cultural Services 
 staff have interpreted this, to some degree, but the intent remains 
 unclear. 
 

o   The report does not adequately explain why a colonnade feature is a 
 suitable equivalent to a verandah, nor does it provide any historic 
 precedents supporting the use of recessed shop fronts. 
 

o The report states that the colonnade provides an architectural frame 
 for signage, however, signage is not indicated to be installed above 
 this feature.  
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o The report does not provide a rationale for the use of spandrel glass 
 window. 

o The report does not provide support for the TRCA minimum grade 
 requirements for the subject development.  

 
o The report contains unsubstantiated or unexplained statements, 

 which identify the proposed development as being in keeping 
 with the Woodbridge Heritage Conservation District  Guidelines, but 
 do not provide adequate rationale or explanation of the conclusions 
 made. 
 

Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2020/Strategic Plan 

 
In consideration of the strategic priorities related to Vaughan Vision 2020, the report 
will provide: 

 
            STRATEGIC GOAL: 

  Service Excellence - Providing service excellence to citizens. 
  

            STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES: 
 Preserve our heritage and support diversity, arts and culture. 

 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council, and the 
necessary resources to implement this program have been allocated and approved. 
  
Regional Implications 
 
N/A 

Conclusion 

Please refer to recommendation section of this report. 

Report prepared by 

Lauren Archer  & Cecilia Nin Hernandez 
Cultural Heritage Coordinators 
Recreation and Culture Department 
 
Angela Palermo 
Manager of Cultural Services 
Recreation and Culture Department 

 
 
 
2 141 CENTRE STREET – WARD 5 
  
Heritage Vaughan recommends to Council: 
 
1) That consideration of this matter be deferred to the Heritage Vaughan meeting of May 16, 
 2012. 
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Recommendation 

Cultural Services staff recommend: 

1. That the information provided in this report be received. 
 
Contribution to Sustainability 
 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council in the Green 
Directions, Vaughan, Community Sustainability Environmental Master Plan, Goal 4, 
Objective 4.1: 
 

 To foster a city with strong social cohesion, an engaging arts scene, and a 
clear sense of its culture and heritage. 

 
Economic Impact 
 
N/A 
 
Communications Plan 
 
All agenda items and minutes relating to Heritage Vaughan committee meetings are 
circulated to relevant City departments, applicants and their representatives. 

Purpose 

To receive the information in this report. 

Background and Analysis  

Background  
 

The structure at 141 Centre Street is a Registered property under the Ontario Heritage 
Act.  It is known as the Owen McCartney House.  It is of the Georgian Style, circa 1840.  
It features a three bay front elevation arrangement with central front doorway, 12 over 12 
and 8 over 12 double hung windows and stucco as exterior cladding.  The property is 
listed on the City’s register of buildings under the Ontario Heritage Act; however, it is not 
included in the Thornhill Heritage Conservation District and therefore not designated 
under the Ontario Heritage Act. 
 
At the January 2012 Heritage Vaughan Committee meeting, the committee requested 
that the owner be invited to a future Heritage Vaughan meeting to discuss the building.  
The owner accepted the invitation for the April 18, 2012 meeting. 
 
Analysis  
 
141 Centre Street, Thornhill 

 
Description of Property 

 
The property at 141 Centre Street, Ontario, contains a two storey, white stucco house 
situated at the end of a long driveway which cuts through woods at the front of the same 



REPORT NO. 4 OF HERITAGE VAUGHAN COMMITTEE 
FOR CONSIDERATION BY THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 

OF THE CITY OF VAUGHAN ON MAY 15, 2012 

 
 

 

15 
 

property and that of the adjacent 121 Centre Street property. The house dates back to 
circa 1840 and reflects design characteristics typical of the Georgian style.  The structure 
features a boxy massing, with punched windows and a low hip roof with standard 
overhang.  The front façade features the symmetrical arrangement of the windows and 
entryway in three bays, comprised of the central location of the main door on the ground 
level, with a divided light window centered on it on the second floor, and a set of windows 
at each side, one on the ground floor and the other centered on it on the second floor.  
The building is set back considerably from the street and is screened from view and the 
Centre Street traffic, by the woods lining the driveway.  The simplicity and elegance of the 
architecture together with the natural setting gives the home a private and stately feel, 
which has been maintained since its construction.  

 
Statement of Cultural Value or Interest 

 
The cultural heritage value of 141 Centre Street lies in the home on the property being a 
model example of Georgian architecture, dating from c.1844, within Thornhill’s historic 
core.  Its construction is attributed to Esquire Owen McCarthy

1
, an Upper Canada 

pioneer.  The home is associated with the life of notable carpenter to the Thornhill 
community Robert Jarrott, and associated with longtime resident and notable Canadian 
John S.H Guest, co-founder of Appleby College, Oakville.  The house has contextual 
value as being one of the earliest surviving structures of the original village, thus 
contributing to the rich history of the area as a pioneer village of former Upper Canada. 

 
Description of Heritage Attributes  

  
The following is a general list of features of cultural heritage value (character defining 
elements): 

 
 It has the potential to yield information that contributes to the understanding of a 

community. This house is an excellent example of the domestic Georgian style, 
constructed as a result of a flow of ideas particular to their time and place as they 
formed part of a unique and marked time for architectural ideas.  The loyalist 
sentiment of the time adopted the Georgian style as a symbol of loyalty to the British 
Crown (Kalman 139). 

 
 It is associated with the life of an early pioneer, Owen McCarthy, Robert Jarrott a 

notable carpenter to the Thornhill community and notable Canadian  John S.H Guest 
co-founder of Appleby College, Oakville 

 
 The building’s siting, building envelope, structure, original exterior finish materials all 

contribute to the following key ideas that the describe the architectural design at 141 
Centre Street and are described in the points below: 

 
o Massing: front portion is rectangular in plan with narrower rectangular two 

storey tail addition on south façade, two storey and hip roof throughout.  The 
east wall of the addition aligns with the east wall of the original front portion 
of the house. 

 
o Front Façade: Symmetry in front façade, aligned arrangement of windows 

(ground floor with top floor in three bays) 

                                                           
1
 McCarthy’s name appears spelled in two ways within the Land Records:  McCarty and McCarthy.  

McCarthy is used throughout the report as it is the spelling used in the signature portion of the Instruments. 
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o Understated main entry door surround with tapered pilasters of classical 

style, entablature and cornice 
 

o Roughcast stucco exterior cladding 
 

o 12 over 12 wood sash windows on ground floor, 8 over 12 pane wood sash 
windows on the second floor.  

 
o Original window locations and dimensions at front, east and west facades. 

 
 The subject building and siting is important in defining, maintaining and supporting 

the early 19
th
 century architecture style of early Thornhill at the cusp of its first 

economic growth, just before the abolition of the Corn Laws in 1846, which  impacted 
the community with the tragic loss of Benjamin Thorne (the man who gave the name 
to the Village) just four years later and with that the start of twenty years of economic 
struggle (Fitzgerald, 40-43), and has maintained its Georgian features through history 
since then. 

 
Architectural Significance – Background Information 

 
The Georgian Style in Upper Canada:  

 
In his book “A History of Canadian Architecture” Kalman tells us that an estimated 7,000 
people loyal to the British Crown arrived to portions of today’s Ontario and Quebec from 
the United States as a result of the end of the Independence war fought between the 
United States and Britain.  After the first years of settlement soon the “architecture 
developed a more consistent and rigorous version of Georgian Classicism, because they 
found this style to be an effective and appropriate way to articulate for the young province 
an image that conveyed self –confidence and control, and that declared loyalty to the 
British Crown and British values”(Kalman 139).  The style is referred to as Georgian 
Classicism because it has classical elements that relate to the architecture of classical 
antiquity of Rome and Greece, as it was interpreted by the architects in Britain under the 
span of the years 1714 to 1830 in which the Empire was ruled by Kings George I to IV 
”(Kalman 139 and British Monarchy).    During this period in British North America an 
architectural style that was simple and adhered “…to conventional rules of symmetry and 
proportion…” accented with select and sparse classical details, if any, such as cornices, 
columns, pilasters, entranceway details, paneled doors and interior paneling (Kalman 
139).  These details together with the multi-pane double hung design of the windows and 
the overall simple shaped massing are the most notable features of a Georgian style 
home.  The pioneers that came to Upper Canada continued the tradition as they spread 
and settled throughout southern Ontario’s forests, clearing and following the Humber and 
its tributaries establishing milling villages where the conditions were suitable such as in 
Thornhill.    

 
Historical, Associative and Contextual Significance  

 
Ownership History of 141 Centre Street: 

 
The Land Records show that the lands comprehending Concession 1 Lot 30 were first 
registered as a Crown grant on March 29, 1810 with all 210 acres granted to John 
Wilson, Senior.  He subsequently sold the entire parcel to his son Stilwell Wilson 
(transaction registered on February 23, 1814) and then to William Allen (registered on 
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May 23, 1822).  On July 31, 1823 Henry John Boulton is registered as the grantee for 55 
the North East 55 acres on the lot.  This transaction marks the first severance of the 
original 210 acres.  These 55 acres where then sold to Daniel Brooke Jr. (registered May 
26, 1824).  Starting the same year and into the next, he sold severed parts of the 55 
acres to 7 different people, including an unspecified amount of acreage to Robert Wiles in 
1824 and again in 1825, this time 11 acres were noted (Inst. 5168 registered April 5, 
1825).  Wiles then sold six acres to Joseph Milburn, registered in September 28, 1829.  
This parcel passed through several hands including John Vanderburgh, F.D. Hunter (4 
acres), Thomas Eliott (4 Acres) William Lane and finally one acre to Owen McCarty (ins. 
12923 signed “McCarthy”).  This parcel was bought by Robert Jarratt (Reg. May 22, 
1846).  Robert’s last name sometimes appears spelled as “Jarrott”.  In May 12, 1871 
instrument 848 reflects the decision at the Court of Chancery that gives ownership to the 
parcel to Mary Jane Jarrott .  Subsequently, instrument 1102 (reg. 18 May 1872) reflects 
the decision at the Court of Chancery that gives ownership of two acres to Joseph Cox.  
Joseph Cox owned the property until his death at which time it was left to the Thornhill 
Presbyterian Church as specified in his will on October 24, 1928. (Inst. 9160).  The 
trustees of the Thornhill Presbyterian Church sold the property in 1928 to Earl Victor 
Doan and his wife Vera Doan and held the mortgage until 1935.  In 1935 the deed was 
transferred back to the trustees of the church (Ins. 16976).  In December 1937 the 
property was bought by John and Gladys Guest (only Gladys’ name appears in the 
Instrument).  In 1953, Gladys Guest, at that time a widow, sold the property to Edward 
and Joyce Duder.  The Duder family has owned the property since that time. 

 
The Owen McCarthy House: Remnant of an Incipient Thornhill  

  
The Owen McCarthy house is presently identified by the municipal address known as 141 
Centre Street in Vaughan within Concession 1, lot 30. Describing its location by lot and 
Concession is the reference method that was used back between 1792 and 1794 when 
Governor Simcoe first commissioned the survey of Yonge Street to connect Lake Ontario 
at York with the lake that would be given his name, Lake Simcoe, and is still used today 
in the larger scale.   The impetus for the growth of the area known today as Thornhill was 
in fact the making of Yonge Street, opening the path to the settlement of lands to the 
north of York, together with the favorable milling sites along the Don and Humber Rivers.  
Starting in 1793, groups of Loyalists started settling along Yonge Street brought by 
Governor Simcoe who was offering grants of land provided that the land was cleared and 
a home built with specific conditions to be met.  Clearing the land and building a home 
could take many years of work.  This was the case also for Concession 1 Lot 30.  
(Fitzgerald 13-21). 

 
It was not until 1810 that Lot 30 Concession 1 in its entirety comprising of 210 acres was 
officially granted to John Wilson Sr., as the first registered private owner of the lot (Land 
Records, City of Vaughan Archives).  He was one of the first Loyalists to move to this 
area and thought to have been the first miller in the Vaughan area.  He came from New 
Jersey, after spending some initial years in New Brunswick with his wife, two of his four 
sons and other family members (By-law 21-83 JEH McDonald and Fitzgerald, 18).  John 
Wilson Sr. was Justice of the Peace and “took an active part in local affairs” (Fitzgerald 
20). Stilwell Wilson, son of John, was elected overseer of highways, and fence viewer on 
Yonge Street from lots 26 to 40 in 1799 (Fitzgerald 20).   In 1823 the lot was first 
severed. It is recorded as a “Buy and Sell” transaction when it was registered in July 31.  
The record indicates that the North East 55 acres of the lot were sold by William Allan to 
Henry Boulton and subsequently it was divided into several smaller parcels and sold off 
to new arriving parties.  141 Centre Street as we know it today was part of one of these 
parcels in which the Owen McCarthy house still stands.   
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Owen McCarthy was a yeoman, which meant that he was a gentleman-farmer and small 
estate owner (Genealogy and Ogilvie, 675).  Owen McCarthy and his wife Christiana 
McCarthy sold the 1 acre parcel to Robert Jarrett in 1844 (registered in 1846).  Robert 
had married Susannah Chapman in 1837, thought to be a daughter of Nathan Chapman 
(Broughton), first settler of lot 28 Concession 1.  By 1861 the Jarretts had 12 ½ acres 
“attached to the tenement” (Broughton, 1861 Census).  In 2012, 141 Centre Street is 
comprised of approximately 1.69 acres. 

 
Corn Laws and their Effect in Thornhill  

 
Around 1810 when John Wilson Sr. officially got the first grant, the area was known by 
the name of Lyon’s Mills.  The village changed names a few times and by 1842 it was 
established as Thornhill, named after Benjamin Thorne, the well known prosperous 
miller.  By the early 1840’s when the Owen McCarthy house was built, Thornhill was a 
very prosperous village hub and the success of Benjamin Thorne’s mill was largely a 
contributor, becoming the most important milling centre north of Toronto (Fitzgerald, 34-
40).  It had not been without hardship that it achieved this status, however, having 
survived the cholera outbreak of 1832 that “spread rapidly through Lower and Upper 
Canada” and divided opinions through the rebellion of 1837.  However, in a span of 18 
years (1829 to 1847), “the post office, stage coach service, and toll gate were 
established, four churches, and two schools were built” (Fitzgerald, 40).  The real 
economic test arrived in mid1846 when the Corn Laws were repealed with the effect of 
opening the British market to grain from all countries.  In consequence Benjamin 
Thorne’s mill was ruined by 1848, causing the economy of the Village to suffer greatly 
from this loss.  The decision on the grain tariffs had been impending for a long time.  
Some residents, such as Owen McCarthy, may have prepared for the worst in the 
months prior to this event and may have taken their investments elsewhere.  He died 
sometime between May 22, 1846 and December 18, 1847.  His son and heir, in 
December 1847 is recorded as being a resident of Rochester, New York (previously 
having been a resident of Vaughan) when he sold another acre previously owned by his 
father, in the same lot and concession in Thornhill to James Hugo of Markham (Ins.no. 
30459).  Others, such as Benjamin Thorne, were not so prepared, as he had expanded 
his business in 1843 in Holland Landing, leaving him with large quantities of unsold flour 
by 1848 (Fitzgerald 40).  Robert Jarrett, was the owner of the McCarthy house through 
the subsequent difficult years that came after 1846 and continued to live in Thornhill to 
see better years to come in the 1860’s making his living as a well respected carpenter 
and joiner working with Martin (Ins.no. 26886, Broughton 2). 

 
Later Owners 

 
The next owner Joseph Cox and his wife Sara A. Armstrong, was a very involved 
member in the Thornhill community as member of the Thornhill Presbyterian Church, and 
willed the estate to the same church, since the couple had no children.  After the church’s 
Trustees tried to sell and managed the property for a number of years, sold the property 
to Gladys Guest and her husband John Guest.  John Guest graduated from Corpus 
Christi College, Cambridge 1897.  After working as an assistant master at Upper Canada 
College since 1901, he became the first headmaster at Upper Canada Preparatory 
School.  Later, with Gladys’s father, Sir Edmund Walker, he co-founded Appleby College, 
a private boys’ school in Oakville, in 1911.  He served as headmaster until 1934, and 
moved to the McCarty house the next year and made several renovations including 
introducing the three part windows in the south façade.   The Guests had two sons and 
two daughters.  In 1945 the Guests sold two acres of their parcel to Julia Biriukova, and 
art teacher in Upper Canada College, originally from Russia, with the Guests keeping the 
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parcel with the home (Broughton).  The Duder family acquired the home form his widow 
after John Guest passed away in 1953.  The Duder family has owned the property for the 
longest period of time since then. 
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Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2020/Strategic Plan 

 
In consideration of the strategic priorities related to Vaughan Vision 2020, the 
report will provide: 
 

            STRATEGIC GOAL: 
  Service Excellence - Providing service excellence to citizens. 
  

            STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES: 
Preserve our heritage and support diversity, arts and culture. 

 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council, and the 
necessary resources to implement this program have been allocated and approved. 

  
Regional Implications 
 
N/A 

Conclusion 

Please refer to recommendation section of this report. 

Report Prepared by 

Cecilia Nin Hernandez 
Cultural Heritage Coordinator, ext 8115 
Recreation and Culture Department 
 

 
3 SIGN VARIANCE APPLICATION SV.12-008 

THORNHILL HERITAGE CONSERVATION DISTRICT 
MINTO YONGE & ARNOLD INC. – WARD 5 

 
 
Heritage Vaughan recommends: 
 
1) That the revised drawings presented at the meeting as Communication C2, be approved;   
 
2) That the report of Cultural Services, dated April 18, 2012, be received; and 
 
3) That the deputation of Mr. Pedro J. Lopes, Minto Communities, 90 Sheppard Avenue 
 East, Suite 500, Toronto, M2N 0A4be received.  

 Recommendation 

Cultural Services staff recommend: 
 



REPORT NO. 4 OF HERITAGE VAUGHAN COMMITTEE 
FOR CONSIDERATION BY THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 

OF THE CITY OF VAUGHAN ON MAY 15, 2012 

 
 

 

21 
 

1. That the Sign Variance application SV.12-008 for the proposed development 
signage (text and images) along the hoarding of the development under 
construction, be reduced by 50%.  

 
2. That the proposed signage not be lit. 
 
3. That this recommendation be forwarded to the Sign Variance Committee for 

consideration. 

Contribution to Sustainability 

This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council in the Green 
Directions, Vaughan, Community Sustainability Environmental Master Plan, Goal 4, and 
Objective 4.1: 
 

 To foster a city with strong social cohesion, an engaging arts scene, and a 
clear sense of its culture and heritage. 

Economic Impact 

N/A 

Communications Plan 

The meeting reports with recommendations from Heritage Vaughan Committee will be 
communicated to the owner/applicant and posted on the City’s website. 

Purpose 

The purpose of this report is to review the proposed Heritage Permit application. 

Background - Analysis and Options 

The owner/applicant has submitted a Sign Variance application to allow for 
promotional/marketing signage for the new condominium development under 
construction at the site.  The proposed signage is proposed to be installed along the 
construction hoarding and in particular along Yonge Street. 

The site is located within the Thornhill Heritage Conservation District and located in a 
Special Sign District of the Sign By-law. 

The Sign By-law allows for development signs  to a maximum of two signs with a 
combined sign face area not to exceed 20 sq.metres.  The proposed signage totals 
approximately 217 sq. metres.   The size of the proposed development is large and 
therefore additional signage would be warranted. The sign would also be temporary in 
nature and be removed once the development at the site is complete.  As such, it is 
recommended that the proposed signage be reduced by 50% as it relates to the text and 
images portion of the sign. 
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Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2020/Strategic Plan 

In consideration of the strategic priorities related to Vaughan Vision 2020, the report will 
provide: 
 

            STRATEGIC GOAL: 
  Service Excellence - Providing service excellence to citizens. 
  

            STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES: 
Preserve our heritage and support diversity, arts and culture. 

 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council, and the necessary 
resources to implement this program have been allocated and approved.  

Regional Implications 

N/A 

Conclusion 

Additional development signage is recommended to be permitted due to the size of the 
development and the temporary nature of the signage.  It is excessive, however, and a 
reduction of 50% is recommended. 

Attachments 

1. Sign Variance Application – Proposed Hoarding Signage 
 

Report Prepared By 

 Angela Palermo, Manager of Culture, ext 8139 
 
 
4 54 NAPIER STREET, PROPOSED NEW CONSTRUCTION 
 WARD 1 
 
Heritage Vaughan recommends: 
 
1) That the following recommendation be approved: 

1. That Heritage Vaughan approve the drawings as presented, for the new 
construction of a single family home at 54 Napier Street with the following 
conditions: 

*That the rear covered porch be excluded, 
*That the chimney encroachment into the sideyard setback be 
eliminated, 
*that the driveway width comply with zoning requirements 

 
 2.  That the applicant submit material samples for review and approval by Cultural 
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   Services staff when these are available; and,  
 

 3.  The applicant is to be advised that if the design changes as a result of 
addressing issues from review by other departments, a new submittal for review 
for the Heritage  Vaughan Committee may be required and any previous approval 
granted may be deemed  invalid based on the new information provided; and 

 
2) That the report of Cultural Services, dated April 18, 2012, be received. 

Recommendation 

Cultural Services recommends: 

1. That Heritage Vaughan approve the drawings as presented for the new construction 
of a single family home at 54 Napier Street; and, 

 
2. That the applicant submit material samples for review and approval by Cultural 

Services staff when these are available; and,  
 
3. The applicant is to be advised that if the design changes as a result of addressing 

issues from review by other departments, a new submittal for review for the Heritage 

Vaughan Committee may be required.  
 

Contribution to Sustainability 
 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council in the Green 
Directions, Vaughan, Community Sustainability Environmental Master Plan, Goal 4, 
Objective 4.1: 
 

 To foster a city with strong social cohesion, an engaging arts scene, and a 
clear sense of its culture and heritage. 

 
Economic Impact 
 
N/A 
 
Communications Plan 
 
All agenda items and minutes relating to Heritage Vaughan committee meetings are 
circulated to relevant City departments, applicants and their representatives. 

Purpose 

To review the report and provide a recommendation on the item.  

Background and Analysis  

Analysis 

 
The Nashville-Kleinburg Heritage Conservation District Guidelines, stipulate that new 
construction on in-fill sites is to follow a heritage design precedent in terms of style while 
being of its time.  The current proposal as reflected in the drawings clearly follows the 
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design precedent of the Victorian Gothic Revival style, while maintaining a unique design.  
The proposed is a two storey home and the noted height is within the zoning maximum.  
In the site plan the traditional “T-plan” is discernable, as well as the side wing, which in 
this case contains the garage entrance doors, which face away form the front façade.   

 
The front façade is arranged in three bays, with a symmetrical composition of 
architectural elements and central hall plan.  The two flanking bays to the central bay, are 
composed of two storey projecting rectangular plan bays each topped by a steep gable 
roof.  Each of these bays has a bay window on the first floor level.  The details in the 
brick are inspired by an existing house in a neighboring municipality in Ontario.  The main 
window style throughout the design is two over two single hung.  All of these details are 
in accordance with the precedent style. 
 
The sides and back utilize the same or similar variations of architectural detail and 
elements that are in keeping with the precedent heritage style. 
 
Background  

 
 The subject property at 54 Napier Street is designated under Part V of the Ontario 
Heritage Act as a part of the Kleinburg-Nashville Heritage Conservation District. 
  
At the September 2011 Heritage Vaughan meeting the following recommendation was 
approved: 
 
Heritage Vaughan advises that they approved the following recommendation:  
 
1) That this matter be reconsidered;  
 
2) That the recommendation of Cultural Services, dated September 21, 2011, be 

approved, subject to replacing 2.a. with the following:  
 
“a. That the demolition clearance be effective from the date of the Heritage 

Permit approval by Heritage Vaughan.”; and  
 
3) That the following deputations be received:  

 
a) Mr. Ferdinand Wagner, representing the applicant; and  
b) Marcelo and Doris Cuenca, applicants. 
 

Recommendation  
 
Cultural Services recommends:  

 
1. That Heritage Vaughan consider the attached Built Heritage Evaluation for the existing   

structure at 54 Napier Street, and;  
 

2. That Heritage Vaughan consider the proposed application for demolition of the existing 
house at 54 Napier Street, with the following conditions and together with information 
on the background and analysis portions of this report:  

 
a) That the demolition clearance be effective from the date of the Building Permit 

approval.  
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b) That the applicant work with Cultural Services in the design of a replacement 
structure and they return for approval of a Heritage Permit for the same at a later 
Heritage Vaughan Committee meeting;  

c) That for any period of time that the lot is vacant awaiting new construction, that it 
is maintained in compliance with the City Property Standards by-laws, including 
that the lot be maintained clean of debris, garbage, and grass be cut.  

d) That new construction is in accordance with the Heritage District Guidelines and 
the applicant return to Heritage Vaughan for final approval of the infill structure.  

 
3.  Should any changes occur to the proposal as submitted, the applicant is required to 

contact Cultural Services in order to consult and obtain approval of a revised Heritage 
Permit.  

 
Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2020/Strategic Plan 

 
In consideration of the strategic priorities related to Vaughan Vision 2020, the report 
will provide: 

 
             STRATEGIC GOAL: 

  Service Excellence - Providing service excellence to citizens. 
  

             STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES: 
Preserve our heritage and support diversity, arts and culture. 

 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council, and the 
necessary resources to implement this program have been allocated and approved. 

  
Regional Implications 
 
N/A 

Conclusion 

Please refer to recommendation section of this report. 

Report prepared by: 

Cecilia Nin Hernandez 
Cultural Heritage Coordinator ext. 8115 
Recreation and Culture Department 
 
Angela Palermo 
Manager of Cultural Services, ext. 8139 

 Recreation and Culture Department 
 
 
5 21 KELLAM STREET, PROPOSED SECOND STOREY ADDITION 

            AT REAR AND RENOVATION OF EXISTING HOME – WARD 1 
 
Heritage Vaughan recommends: 
 
1) That the recommendation contained in the following report of Cultural Services, dated 
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 April 18, 2012, be approved; and 
 
2) That the deputation by Mr. Ken Zardo, 21 Kellam Street, Kleinburg, L0J 1C0, be 
 received. 
 

Recommendation 

Cultural Services recommends: 

1. That Heritage Vaughan approve the drawings as presented for the proposed second 
storey addition and renovation of the existing home at 21 Kellam; and,  

 
2. That the applicant submit material samples for review and approval by Cultural 

Services staff when these are available; and,  
 
3. The applicant is to be advised that if the design changes as a result of addressing 

issues from review by other departments, a new submittal for review for the Heritage 
Vaughan Committee may be required and any previous approval granted may be 
deemed invalid based on the new information provided. 

 
Contribution to Sustainability 
 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council in the Green 
Directions, Vaughan, Community Sustainability Environmental Master Plan, Goal 4, 
Objective 4.1: 
 

 To foster a city with strong social cohesion, an engaging arts scene, and a 
clear sense of its culture and heritage. 

 
Economic Impact 
 
N/A 
 
Communications Plan 
 
All agenda items and minutes relating to Heritage Vaughan committee meetings are 
circulated to relevant City departments, applicants and their representatives. 

Purpose 

To review the report and provide a recommendation on the item. 

Background and Analysis  

Background  

 
The subject property at 21 Kellam Street is designated under Part V of the Ontario 
Heritage Act as part of the Kleinburg-Nashville Heritage Conservation District as well as 
being a registered property under Part IV, Section 27 of the Ontario Heritage Act. 
 
The house is of a Victorian Gothic Revival Style which was popular between 1850 to the 
late 1880’s, known as the Simpson House.  The Simpsons owned it until 1935 when the 
Kaiser family purchased it.  The Kaiser family made renovations in the 1950’s, still visible 
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today when two, one storey, square planned bays with gabled roof were extended into 
the front porch at either end of the porch. The front door was moved from its original 
central location under the porch to its current location at the east side of the west new 
bay.  A large wood picture window with flanking hung windows was cut out on the main 
front wall under the porch in an off centre position.  The style of this window refers to mid-
century modernist traditions.  All other windows were replaced with wood one over one 
hung windows, thus introducing a more modern aesthetic to the house that moved away 
from its Victorian roots.  A one storey kitchen addition in the back of the house, with a 
lean-to roof was also done with the mid-century renovations.  These changes however 
did not affect the legibility of the original one and a half storey house, its massing with the 
gabled roof with front porch and character defining front gable peaked dormer that 
characterize the original style of the home.  The roof presently has standard asphalt 
shingles. 
 
The renovation project presents the opportunity to bring back the original character of the 
home.  
 
The applicant has advised that a Committee of Adjustment application has been opened 
in order to address existing setbacks that will remain.   The application has not been 
circulated for comment at this time yet.  Cultural Services supports the retention of 
existing heritage homes in situ.   The applicant understands that if any changes to the 
design result from review by other departments, the application will have to return to the 
Heritage Vaughan Committee and any previous approval may be deemed invalid based 
on the new information provided. 
 
Analysis 

 
Front portion of the house: 
 
The proposed front portion of the house will seek to restore the original Victorian Gothic 
character of the house by introducing new traditional Victorian, 2 over 2 hung style 
windows.  Given that the original window openings are not intact, except likely for the 
window of the central peaked dormer, the applicant has chosen to install new vinyl 
windows however following the traditional look.  This is preferable to the applicant since it 
will save in cost.  Using the same type of the window on the central dormer will give the 
entire house a consistent look. 
 
The front façade window arrangement is proposed to introduce the same 2 over 2 style 
windows, and eliminate the existing picture window.  A central window and a side window 
on its left are proposed, leaving the possibility of adding a third symmetrically positioned 
window on the right in the future if desired.  This approach seeks to bring back the 
traditional symmetrical arrangement to the window elements in the Gothic Revival 
cottage as illustrated in the Heritage District’s Design Guidelines.   
 
Second Storey Addition at rear: 
 
The Nashville-Kleinburg Heritage Conservation District Guidelines section 9.3.7 New 
Additions to Heritage Buildings state that “new attached additions to heritage buildings 
should be designed to complement the design of the original building.” 

 
The current proposal as reflected in the drawings follows the design precedent of the 
Victorian Gothic Revival style, bringing back the Victorian Character to this original home 
in Kleinburg.  The proposed includes a second storey addition to the tail of the house and 
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the noted height does not exceed the existing. In the site plan the traditional “T-plan” of 
the Victorian Gothic houses is discernable.  The current one storey addition has a jog in 
the plan and the proposed drawings show the plan squared off, increasing the footprint a 
minimal amount.  The applicant has indicated that the increase in coverage is within the 
allowable and no variance is required.   
 
Other details: 
 
The front door leaf will be replaced without changing the current location.  The style will 
be of a four panelled style, either style B or C as shown in section 9.2.3 of the Heritage 
District Design Guidelines.  The existing siding will be kept and repainted to a color in 
accordance with the style of the house.  There will be new shingles installed in the roof, 
seeking to reflect a weathered cedar shingle look with asphalt shingles. 
 
Existing Garage: 
 
New doors are proposed to be installed in the existing mid century garage that will be in 
keeping with recommendations under section 9.3.8 Outbuildings for Heritage Buildings.  
The garage will also be repainted and reshingled to match the house. 
   
Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2020/Strategic Plan 

 
In consideration of the strategic priorities related to Vaughan Vision 2020, the report will 
provide: 

 
            STRATEGIC GOAL: 

   Service Excellence - Providing service excellence to citizens. 
  

            STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES: 
                      Preserve our heritage and support diversity, arts and culture. 

 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council, and the necessary 
resources to implement this program have been allocated and approved. 

  
Regional Implications 
 
N/A 

Conclusion 

Please refer to recommendation section of this report. 

Report prepared by 

Cecilia Nin Hernandez 
Cultural Heritage Coordinator, ext. 8115 
Recreation and Culture Department 
 
Angela Palermo 
Manager of Cultural Services, ext. 8139 
Recreation and Culture Department 
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6 NEW BUSINESS – 150 BROOKE STREET 
 
Heritage Vaughan recommends: 
 
1) That the property owner and the neighbours continue discussions regarding mutually 
 agreeable final revisions to the property and that revised drawings be provided to 
 Heritage Vaughan once finalized;  
 
2) That the report of Cultural Services, dated April 18, 2012, be received; and 
 
3) That the following deputations and Communications be received: 
 

1. Mr. Matthew Corridore, representing the applicant, and Communication C3, 
revised drawings; 

2. Mr. Stan Bertoia, 148 Brooke Street, Thornhill, L4J 1Y9, and Communications 
C4, C5, dated April 18, 2012, and C6, from Ms. Susan Logue; and 

3. Mr. Chuck Snowdon, 151 Brook Street, Thornhill, L4J 1Y9. 

Recommendation 

Cultural Services recommends: 

That Heritage Vaughan receives and considers the presentation by the applicant 
regarding proposed changes to the previously approved Heritage Permit. 
 
 

 
Contribution to Sustainability 
 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council in the Green 
Directions, Vaughan, Community Sustainability Environmental Master Plan, Goal 4, 
Objective 4.1: 
 

 To foster a city with strong social cohesion, an engaging arts scene, and a 
clear sense of its culture and heritage. 

 
Economic Impact 
 
N/A 
 
Communications Plan 
 
All agenda items and minutes relating to Heritage Vaughan committee meetings are 
circulated to relevant City departments, applicants and their representatives. 

Purpose 

To receive and consider the presentation by the applicant. 
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Background and Analysis  

Background  
 

The applicant has a Heritage Permit issued in July 2011.  In March 2012 a Committee of 
Adjustment application was circulated for comment in order to deal with changes to the 
approved permit.  This application was reviewed by Heritage Vaughan at their March 
meeting.  The outcome of the meeting was communicated to the Committee of 
Adjustment in a memorandum dated march 23, 2012 including the following comments: 
 
The subject property is within the Thornhill Heritage Conservation District and therefore 
the property is designated Part V under the Ontario Heritage Act.  All proposed changes 
to cultural heritage resources must be reviewed and approved by Cultural Services and 
Heritage Vaughan Committee through the Heritage Permit process.   
 
At their meeting of March 21, 2012, the Heritage Vaughan Committee approved the 
following recommendation regarding the subject Committee of Adjustment application 
(Please refer to Report No.3 of the Heritage Vaughan Committee to Council attached): 

 
Heritage Vaughan recommends to Council: 

 
1) That Heritage Vaughan is not prepared to approve any variances beyond what 

was approved by Heritage Vaughan in March 2011; and 
 

Therefore Heritage Vaughan recommends to the Committee of Adjustment that 
the variance not be approved; 

 
2) That the report of Cultural Services, dated March 21, 2012, be received; and 
 
3) That the following deputations and communications be received: 

 
  1. Mr. Matthew Corridore, representing the applicant; 

2. Mr. and Mrs. Stan and Marisa Bertoia, neighbour, and Communication 
C2 and C3, dated March 20, 2012; and 

  3. Ms. Toby Hahn, applicant. 
 
The applicant has requested to be included in the April Heritage Vaughan meeting upon 
revising the drawings and meetings with the local residents.  The revised drawings will be 
presented at the committee meeting in April by the applicant.  
   
Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2020/Strategic Plan 
 
In consideration of the strategic priorities related to Vaughan Vision 2020, the report will 
provide: 

 
           STRATEGIC GOAL: 

   Service Excellence - Providing service excellence to citizens. 
  

           STRATEGIC OBJECTIVES: 
                      Preserve our heritage and support diversity, arts and culture. 

 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council, and the necessary 
resources to implement this program have been allocated and approved. 
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Regional Implications 
 
N/A 

Conclusion 

Please refer to recommendation section of this report. 

Report prepared by 

Cecilia Nin Hernandez 
Cultural Heritage Coordinator, ext. 8115 
Recreation and Culture Department 
 
Angela Palermo 
Manager of Cultural Services, ext. 8139 
Recreation and Culture Department 

 
Heritage Vaughan member Richard Hahn declared an interest with respect to this matter as he is 
the property owner and applicant, and did not take part in the discussion or vote on the matter. 
 
 
7 197 WOODBRIDGE AVENUE, UPDATE FROM STAFF 
 
Heritage Vaughan advises: 
 
1) That staff provided a verbal update with respect to this matter. 
 
 

The meeting adjourned at 9:49 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
John Mifsud, Chair 
 
Report Prepared by:  Rose Magnifico, Assistant City Clerk   


